
Cabinet Member for Housing, Regeneration and the Climate Emergency 

Date: 18 March 2021 

Agenda item: N/A 

Wards: Merton Park  

Subject: Dorset Road – Zebra Crossing 

Lead officer: Chris Lee, Director of Environment & Regeneration 

Lead member: Councillor Martin Whelton, Cabinet Member for Housing, Regeneration and the Climate 
Emergency  

Forward Plan reference number: N/A 

Contact Officer: Paul Miles   

Email: Paul.Miles@merton.gov.uk 

 

Recommendations:  

That the Cabinet Member considers the issues detailed in this report and 
A) Notes the result of the statutory consultation that was carried out between 11th  of February and 5th 

March 2021 on the proposed Zebra Crossing on a speed table (and some associated measures) on 
Dorset Road outside Park Academy. A copy of the consultation newsletter and plan is attached in 
Appendix 1. 

B) Considers the representations received in response to the statutory consultation, which are detailed 
in Appendix 2. 
 

C) Agrees to proceed with the making of the relevant Traffic Management Orders (TMOs) 
and the implementation of a proposed measures as shown in Appendix 1. 
 

D) Agrees to exercise his discretion not to hold a public inquiry on the consultation process. 
 
1. PURPOSE OF REPORT AND EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
1.1  This report presents the result of the statutory consultation carried out on the proposed   zebra 

crossing on a speed table and seeks Cabinet Member approval to proceed with the making of the 
relevant Traffic Management Orders (TMOs) and the implementation of the proposed measures 
attached in Appendix 1. 

 

2. BACKGROUND 

2.1  Dorset Road is a two-way single carriageway subject to a 20mph speed limit. It is a local distributor 
road and is subject to traffic calming by means of speed cushions.  

2.2 Following a long campaign lead by a local resident / parent of pupil attending the school supported 
by the school and other parents to improve the crossing outside the school the Council has 
previously considered a number options. In February 2020 a statutory consultation was carried out 
for an uncontrolled raised crossing; however, representations were received demanding a set of 
pedestrian islands or a formalised crossing.  

2.3 Although the PV2 criteria for a zebra crossing is not met, a decision was taken to consider and 
consult on a zebra crossing. 

 

3.0 PROPOSALS  

3.1      To improve the perception of safety, reduce risk to vulnerable road users and provide a 
formalised crossing, it is proposed to introduce a zebra pedestrian crossing on a speed table on 
Dorset Road outside Park Academy school.  

           



3.2    To ensure the safety of the proposed crossing, certain alterations to the road layout within the 
vicinity would be required. These include the removal of the existing speed cushions; removal of 
some parking bays; double yellow line restrictions and narrowing sections of the carriageway. 
This will ensure that suitable visibility is provided for pedestrians and approaching motorists. 

 
3.3      Given its close proximity to the Morden Rd junction, the design also proposed junction narrowing. 

However, the carriageway at the junction falls under TfL’s jurisdiction and would require 
undergoing a number of lengthy processes in obtaining TfL approval – a process that Merton has 
started. However, the ducting for the speed camera that is located on Morden Road runs along 
the junction and it therefore would require additional approval, infrastructure works and funding. 
Although the junction narrowing is not essential to the implementation of the zebra crossing, it is 
considered that it would be of great benefit. Officer’s, therefore, intend to continue to pursue the 
idea of the junction narrowing.   

 

4.   CONSULTATION  

4.1    The statutory consultation was carried out between 11th February and 5th March 2021.  The 
consultation included the erection of street Notices on lamp columns within the vicinity of the 
proposals and the publication of the Council’s intentions in the Wimbledon and Wandsworth 
Times and the London Gazette. Consultation documents were available at Merton Civic Centre 
and on the Council’s website. A newsletter with a plan, attached as Appendix 1, was also posted 
to all those properties included within the consultation area.  

4.2 Three representations were received which are detailed in Appendix 2. Two representations were 
in support of the scheme and one with a number of observations and some concerns. One of the 
representations also detailed the on line petition https://www.ipetitions.com/petition/improve-road-
safety-at-park-community-school Although the petition is acknowledged, a statutory consultation 
requires individual representations and it is based on contents such as the basis for any objection 
rather than quantity of representations / petitions.  

4.3 All Ward Councillors were informed of the proposals and the statutory consultation.  

4.4 All Emergency Services have been consulted and no objections have been raised. 
 
 
5.  RECOMMENDATIONS  

5.1 It is recommended that the Cabinet Member considers the representations received along with 
officer’s comments and approves the making of the Traffic Management Order and the 
implementation of the proposed measures. If agreed the works will be carried out during Easter 
2021 school holidays.  

6. ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS 

6.1 Do nothing. This would not address the concerns raised regarding road safety risk. 
  
7. FINANCIAL RESOURCE AND PROPERTY IMPLICATIONS 
7.1 The cost of implementing this scheme is estimated at £42k. This includes the cost of the statutory 

consultation and making of the relevant Traffic Management Orders (T.M.O’s).  
 
7.2 The cost of this scheme would be funded from TfL Capital allocation for 2021/20. This funding is 

yet to be confirmed. 
 

8. LEGAL AND STATUTORY IMPLICATIONS 

8.1 Introduction of waiting restrictions would be made under Section 6 of the Road Traffic Regulation 
Act 1984 (as amended). The Council is required by the Local Authorities Traffic Order 
(Procedure) (England and Wales) Regulations 1996 to give notice of its intention to make a 
Traffic Order (by publishing a draft traffic order). These regulations also require the Council to 
consider any representations received as a result of publishing the draft order. 

8.2 Humps are installed under section 90A-F of the Highways Act 1980. 
(The regulations which specify the detailed requirements for speed tables are -  The Highways 
(Road Humps) Regulations 1999.) 

  



 

8.3      Pedestrian crossings are installed under section 23 of the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984. 
(The regulations which specify the detailed requirements for pedestrian crossings are  - The 
Zebra, Pelican and Puffin Pedestrian Crossing Regulations and General Directions 1997). 

 
8.4 The Council has discretion as to whether or not to hold a public inquiry before deciding whether 

or not to make a Traffic Management Order or to modify the published draft Order. A public 
inquiry should be held where it would provide further information, which would assist the Cabinet 
Member in reaching a decision. 

9. HUMAN RIGHTS & EQUALITIES AND COMMUNITY COHENSION   IMPLICATIONS 

9.1 The implementation of the proposals would mean a safer crossing for vulnerable road users 
particularly the young, the elderly and those with disability. 

10.  CRIME AND DISORDER IMPLICATION 

10.1  N/A 

11. ENVIRONMENTAL IMPICATIONS 

11.1 Before reaching a decision to make the necessary Traffic Management Order to implement any 
scheme, the Council must follow the statutory consultation procedures pursuant to the Road 
Traffic Regulation Act (“RTRA”)1984 and the Local Authorities Traffic Orders 
(Procedure)(England and Wales) Regulations1996. All objections received must be properly 
considered in the light of administrative law principles, Human Rights law and the relevant 
statutory powers. 

 
11.2 The Council’s powers to make Traffic Management Orders arise mainly under sections 6, 9, 45, 

46, 122 and 124 and schedules 1 and 9 of the RTRA 1984. 
 
12.  APPENDICES   

12.1 The following documents are to be published with this report and form part of the report. 

Appendix 1 – Newsletter 

Appendix 2 – Representations 

 



       Newsletter                                                                                               Appendix 1 

 



 

 

 



 

Representations                                                                                                              Appendix 2 

 

Representation 1  

FAO Martin Whelton, 

This email is to express strong support for the February 2021 proposals to improve road safety outside 
Park Academy by installing a zebra crossing on a speed table (in addition to other valuable measures).  

As you may remember, in response to the council's proposals in February 2020 I started a petition that 
requested that the proposals at that time were not approved until they were significantly improved. The 
February 2021 is an overwhelming improvement on the previous scheme. Many thanks for this. 

I am re-submitting the petition link and comments received so that they can be included in the response 
to this consultation since they are directly relevant. The petition signatures and comments can be 
accessed at the following link: https://www.ipetitions.com/petition/improve-road-safety-at-park-
community-school 

There were 329 signatures and 139 individual comments received (one was a duplicate) on the petition. 
For clarity please see the attached file where I have grouped the comments into different themes to 
make them easier to analyse. 

The 4 themes and number of comments received on each one are as follows: 

1. Comments related to near misses from school community, which demonstrate the need for the 
February 2021 scheme (7) 

2. Comments describing the everyday experiences of crossing Dorset Road by the school community, 
which highlight why the February 2021 scheme is needed to overcome these difficulties (31) 

3. Comments requesting an improvement to the February 2020 proposals, which has been achieved by 
the February 2021 proposals (several specifically requesting a zebra crossing which is now proposed) 
(69) 

4. Comments from local community about the conditions on Dorset Road / wider need beyond the 
school for the safe crossing point that is offered by the February 2021 proposals (32) 

 

I hope you will find the above compelling evidence that the school and local community is strongly 
supportive of the February 2021 proposals to improve road safety outside Park Academy. 

 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Representation 2  

To whom it may concern, 

Please find within this email notes of enquiry and possible objections to the proposed Dorset Road Crossing, and 
objects pertaining to it - 

My mother has lived directly opposite the school for 4 decades, give or take, and in that time I sincerely cannot 
recall there ever being an accident or traffic related incident outside the house. However, I am aware the building 
hasn't always been a school, and pedestrian and children safety is paramount, so I'm not against a crossing. 

It's the finer details that I take umbrage with ;- 

The narrowing of the road - I'm not sure I entirely understand how this will "improve visibility" and aid safety. 
Surely this would just create more traffic congestion - especially with drivers less confident with their vehicle's 
width - and in turn beget recklessness. Although if this is coupled with the removal of the parking bays, 
admittedly, that would work. Dare I say it, just the removal of the bays could be enough. No more having to peek 
out between parked vehicles is a welcome change. 



But if there is to be a crossing, pedestrians shouldn't be crossing elsewhere on the road anyway. 

The Belisha beacons - I know this is what makes a zebra crossing a zebra crossing but I'm deeply troubled by this. 
At least with the lack of clarity surrounding them. Regardless of how close we are to the main road, Dorset Road 
is still residential: and now we're getting lights, and crossings, and bollards and whatever else. I've always wanted 
grand pillars at the junction of Dorset Road and the main road (like at the junction of Lake Road and Woodside in 
Wimbledon Hill) to signify people are entering a residential area. But if we have to concede and get a crossing 
instead, I suppose we'll have to take that loss! ... but one with big flashing lights? 

 Will these Belisha beacons be installed with courtesy shields - so it's visible from the road but protects 
houses from the light in the big orange ball? 

 Will these only be active during school rush hour/start/end times? The idea of them will be a lot more 
palatable if this were the case. 

If the beacons will be active 24 hours I find this to be completely absurd. 

I hope you do not misconstrue my tone as aggression. Please don't. It's merely sincere concern. Thank you for 
taking the time to read my email. I look forward to any reply, and the developments around this proposal. 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 

 

Representation 3  

The staff at Park Academy and STEP Academy Trust whole-heartedly support the proposal of a zebra crossing on 
Dorset Road. Families need to be able to cross this busy road safely. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2020-Petition                                                                                                                       Appendix 3 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


